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Remarks from the Assistant Secretary for Human Resources and Administration
Allen Pittman talked about VA’s Human Resources Management Agenda. He said VA needed to develop an effective succession planning system, linked to the Department’s strategic plan, to include a comprehensive skills inventory, clear progression plans, leadership development at all levels, and strategic recruiting. 

He indicated that VA was developing a prototype plan for rebuilding the HR profession. This would include moving HR professionals from a transactional to a consultative role, professional certification, and rotations to better understand VA’s business lines and their strategic objectives.

With respect to VA’s new 5 level performance appraisal system, Mr. Pittman announced that VA would be developing training for employees to not only better understand how it works but more importantly, their role throughout the appraisal process ending with a formal evaluation. 

VA would also explore and likely implement some type of pay banding either as a result of the passage of the Working for America Act or as an approved OPM pilot. He indicated that pay banding would eventually become commonplace and that in addition to its use in moving employees through the band, based on development of higher level skills and performance; it would also serve to address some of the competitive pay issues in VA’s recruiting efforts.

Mr. Pittman said that VA also needs to be more strategic in improving diversity. He indicated that under representation of women and minorities was evidenced throughout VA’s workforce, particularly when compared to the civilian labor pool in the United States.

To assist in an effort to improve diversity, VA was, unique from other federal agencies, developing a community prosperity program wherein VA would build formal relationships with minority associations and use their “storefronts” in their communities and in their schools to help prepare and eventually hire their members for VA careers. He indicated VA was close to signing an MOU to launch such an effort in Puerto Rico. Miami and San Antonio would follow that effort.    

Mr. Pittman also talked about the need to rethink the mission and purpose of the Office of Resolution Management with regard to discrimination complaints. While the Office was very efficient in processing complaints, it had not been as effective in resolving or preventing complaints from being filed. Mr. Pittman was concerned that over 98% of the formal complaints that went to the EEOC were eventually dismissed with little to no final resolution of what might have caused the complaint to be filed in the first place.

Mr. Pittman said VA would seriously explore having “neutrals” at each VA field location who would work with employees to offer other avenues or forms of resolution that would be aimed at improving the working relationships or conditions that gave rise to the complaint.

Mr. Pittman challenged the NPC to work with his Office on issues that he mentioned particularly those related to succession planning, employee development, and career progression.

VA Learning Management System

Melinda Griffin provided an update on where VA was in the development of its learning management system.

She provided a handout titled Project Overview and Status Report which contains key milestone dates from project kick-off through systems development through load testing and final enterprise roll out which is scheduled for December 2007.

She indicated that approximately 15,000 learners at 8 test sites were using the LMS. When fully deployed the LMS will serve as the single point of access for all VA employees to view national and local learning catalogs, register for available offerings, launch on-line courseware, record completed learning activities, and access their learning transcript.

She also mentioned that a new module was being developed which will deal with accreditation requirements and identify accrediting bodies.

Suggestions were made to Ms. Griffin to consider adding a skill set inventory to the system development goals and to include resume information within the system.
VHA Update
Max Lewis reported that Bill Feeley, VISN Director, Network 2, had been selected to be the new Deputy Under Secretary for Health for Operations and Management. 
He indicated that he would also be moving to a new position as Network Director in VISN 20 which includes Portland. He said he would like to stay on the NPC and that he had communicated that to VHA officials.

He said the budget for FY 2006 was more than expected and that Networks would see anywhere from a 3-10% increase. Even with this increase VHA would need at least another 8% in FY 2007.
He mentioned that the CARES initiatives need to receive a billion dollars a year to implement recommendations. The first two years were OK but support in FY 2007 looked cloudy. A lot of the planned improvements will depend on increases in construction funding. This is particularly important as a number of safety issues have been identified which need attention. On the other hand, some of the sites facing major mission changes or closure have been protected by Congress by designating them as Centers of Excellence.

He mentioned that a number of major hospital replacements are planned although Gulfport would not be rebuilt, whereas New Orleans would.
He felt that Nutrition and Food service/VCS integrations would increase as more officials came to realize the efficiencies and cost savings they produced.

Finally, he said that there may be some merging of Networks and that VHA was beginning to see some flat lining in their patient workloads.

VBA Update

Michael Walcolff indicated that VBA’s FY 2006 budget was sufficient to allow facilities that were below their authorized employment levels to hire again.

As a follow-up to the last NPC meeting, he reported that VBA would not have to review 72,000 PTSD cases as had been previously reported. Nonetheless VBA was still concerned about the inconsistency in rating decisions and was considering possibly reducing the number of centers that adjudicate this type of claim.

He also reported that VA's appropriation bill requires VBA to do outreach efforts to veterans in the six states with the lowest average compensation levels. This will most assuredly increase the workloads in those areas.

As a follow-up to VBA’s situation in New Orleans, VBA employees are temporarily working out of office space in an industrial park. VBA is hoping to eventually move into new permanent space and would like to be in a different building than the one they were in when the storm hit New Orleans. He reported the morale was high and over 30 employees had permanently transferred to other VBA facilities.

Finally he reported that another validation of VBA’s certification exam would be conducted in the Spring. If successful the test would then be administered over a number of different sessions to employees that had expressed a readiness to take it. 
NCA Update
Richard Wannemacher indicated he would be visiting Florida as NCA was planning to build another cemetery in that state. He would be looking at environmental issues in West Palm and also visiting the Miami area.

He mentioned that NCA was completing its centralization of their Human Resources function to Indianapolis. Recruitment would be performed out of the 5 Memorial Service Networks. Their focus would be on hiring disabled veterans.

He also reminded the NPC that a comprehensive management training program would be conducted out of their new St. Louis training facility to insure that a had a cadre of highly trained managers to meet the leadership needs of the present and future as NCA expands the number of cemeteries in their inventory.

Meeting with Local Facilities

Management and labor representatives from the VA Greater Los Angeles Health Care System, the Los Angeles Regional Office, and the Los Angeles National Cemetery, discussed their relationships, employee issues, and programs. Most reported that they had some form of collaborative relationship and that open communication, commitment to early complaint resolution and trust were important to insure any kind of success.

Workers Compensation Strategic Plan

Ron Cowles shared a draft of VA Workers Compensation Strategic Plan. He discussed the five strategic goals of case management, return to work, education, partnerships, and reduction of fraud and abuse. He asked everyone to review the objectives in the plan and provide feedback to him at a later date so that he could report back to the Workers Compensation Steering Committee.

He indicated that VA was committed to working closely with labor on improving the way workers compensation is managed so that employees can receive timely benefits and also be able to return to work at the earliest medically feasible moment.

Clinical Nurse Leader
Alice Staggs, R.N. shared a Report on the Role of the Clinical Nurse Leader prepared by the United American Nurses in November 2005. The report summarizes how the AACN distinguishes the roles of Clinical Nurse Leader and Clinical Nurse Specialist.
While UAN has not taken a formal position on the establishment of the CNL position they do agree with AACN that only masters degreed prepared RN’s should be in those positions. AACN is developing a certification examination for the CNL and will only let RNs with a Masters Degree sit for the exam.

In either case UAN is concerned that VA is going in a different direction and will not require a Masters degree. She recommends that VA adopt the AACN's position on and description of the role of the CNL to avoid confusion in the nursing community.

Mike Grove described VA’s use of the CNL as a work in progress. He reported that the majority of CNLs in the VA have Masters Degrees. VA is encouraged by the use of this new nursing role and has reviewed anecdotal information that the use of CNLs has produced positive patient outcomes.
Nursing Issues and Career Pathway Update 

Michael Grove discussed a number of initiatives and actions taken as a result of the Nursing Commission’s recommendations.

He mentioned that a Directive on the roles and responsibilities of Clinical Nurse Executives was in the final concurrence process.
Eight PowerPoint presentations had also been completed for use in educating leaders, technical advisors, and members on the functions, responsibilities, and procedures for Nurse Professional Standards Boards.

While some didactic training would be necessary on the NPSB, the presentations would be web-based to allow greater accessibility throughout the Ad ministration.

VHA continues to work on a Staffing Directive that will cover multiple positions and provide a standardized methodology structured on evidenced based data points.

Mr. Grove indicated that the survey on non nursing tasks would be released next month.

With respect to LPNs, a decision had been made to leave the Board structure process alone for now. An issue that is being dealt with however is finding a way for LPN experience to be credited on promotion to RN.

Finally, Mr. Grove wanted to be sure that everyone understood that the 1999 nurse qualification standards were fully in effect as of October 1, 2005. Even with these in place, educational waivers were still available to Boards if justified based appropriate evidence.
Mr. Grove also provided an Interim Report on the work of the VA Nursing Career Paths Task Force. The goals of this undertaking are to maintain nurses with highly developed clinical expertise, to expand the framework for professional advancement of VA nurses, and to establish clear guidance for performance expectations across the roles and grades of nurses in VA.

Some of the recommendations involve clarifying and collapsing the dimensions of practice, expanding career tracks, and renumbering nurse grades, 
He indicated that some strategies to implement the changes had been delayed from October 2005 to include templates for Pilots, development of an education plan, and development of an evaluation and professional development plans. In spite of the delays pilots were still planned for this year to include assessment of pilots and NNEC endorsement of pilot results.

Finally, April 2007 was still being seen as a realistic date for VA-wide roll out of the proposed changes. 

Personal Identification Verification (PIV)

Caren Eirkson, Suitability and Adjudication Program Manager provided an update on the new government-wide PIV requirements. Council members were given a copy of a final draft of VA’s PIV Directive. She mentioned that it had recently gone to VA’s national unions for formal review and comment. While the policy contains legal authorities, control objectives, requirements for the credentialing process, and delegations, the real operating details of the program would be contained in a yet to be published VA Handbook.

Ms. Eirksen talked about the current piloting of the credentialing process. The focus during the pilot was to test the functionality of the credentialing requirements which involve the newly established roles of a PIV Applicant Sponsor, a PIV Registrar, and a PIV Card Issuer. All applicants will be required to produce two identity source documents, one of which will have to be a valid picture ID issued by a state or Federal Government.

Ms. Erikson spent the remainder of her time asking the council members to address any questions or issues of concern to her about the new program so that they could be taken under consideration in drafting the PIV Handbook.
Bar Code Expansion Project

Nicheole Amundsen, Program Manager and Steven Green, Project Manager, provided information on a new initiative called the Bar Code Expansion Project.

The project’s objective is to utilize the same barcode scanning technology that VA is currently using for medication administration to specimen collection and blood administration.

Other enhancements include allowing VHA’s existing vital signs and Intake and Outputs functions to be available on hand held devices, making bar code medication administration available on hand held devices VHA wide, allowing users of hand held devices the ability to view clinical information from CPRS, and allowing the immediate capture and storage of actions taken in cardiac and other types of arrests.

Ms. Admundsen and Mr. Green talked about a projected timeline that would involve Pilot, Alpha, and Beta test sites from July 2006-February 2007, with production deployment between March 2007-August 2008.

A critical part of the project, starting now, was to develop an ongoing collaboration between the project team and the unions to insure that the implementation of the clinical applications improved patient safety.

Unions would be asked to help identify subject matter experts in the areas of laboratory phlebotomy, laboratory technician and blood bank, registered nursing involving medication administration or blood administration or, drawing specimens, nursing assistants and LPNs experienced in nursing documentation, and physicians with experience on cardiac arrest team. These individuals would be added to the BCE Workgroup Team and/or the Work Flow/Process Groups.
All Employee Survey and Crew

Dan Kowalski, Consultant, VHA HRM Group, talked about the 2006 VHA All Employee Survey scheduled for April or May 2006.

He provided a historical perspective of VHA’s interest in measuring job satisfaction and indicated that the 2006 survey benefited from what they learned in administering surveys in 1997, 2001, and 2004.

While the survey would include all of the questions from the 2004 survey, additional questions to measure civility, respect, and engagement, would also be included as VHA’s research was showing a high correlation between these areas and the degree of employee satisfaction evidenced in survey results.
In fact, these areas, known as CREW, were also suggesting a high correlation with patient satisfaction in both inpatient and outpatient settings.

Mr. Kowalski said that VHA was also interested in addressing whether civility, ADR, employee satisfaction, and organizational outcomes were connected. In other words, “Is the ability to resolve minor differences at the work group level an important pre-condition or enabler of civility?”

As with the 2004 survey, VHA facilities would be able to use the results to implement changes in workplace culture aimed at increasing both employee and patient satisfaction.
Finally, he appealed to the unions on the NPC to support employee participation in the survey. This year’s goal was to achieve a 65% response rate. Without question, the highest response rates in the 2004 survey came from facilities where management and labor openly promoted participation.

As a sneak peak for the 2008 survey VHA was discussing whether individual identifiers should be used for the first time to reduce survey length by eliminating the need for demographic questions. While data would still be reported in the aggregate, researchers would know the identity of the individual survey respondents, however would be required to protect that from disclosure.

Communications Survey

Clyde Parkis discussed a communications survey being developed by VHA to better understand how employees receive information, how useful it is, and what employees would like to see in the way of improvements.

He said VHA wanted to select about 6 facilities of various size and geography to conduct the survey. The survey would be given to the Quadrad, about 5 Service Chiefs, 10 front line supervisors, and 20 front line employees. Upon completion of the survey, focus groups of the participants would be conducted to gain subjective feedback that might not be picked up by the formal survey.

He said he would like to work with the NPC on this initiative and would send a copy of the draft survey to the NPC members after the conclusion of the meeting.

Looking Ahead

Ron Cowles recommended that the next NPC meeting be in Washington, DC, in April. This would allow us to combine the Secretary’s Labor Management Awards Ceremony with our meeting as we did last summer.

It was agreed that Ron would work with the Secretary’s Office to identify dates and communicate those dates back to the members to ascertain their availability. 
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